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THE MARTIN COUNTY

 BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

REGULAR MEETING

                                                                 April 9, 2019
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in Regular Session, Tuesday, April 9, 2019 in the Commissioners Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were President Paul R. George, Kevin Boyd and Dan Gregory. Also present were Bobbie Abel, Auditor; Leo Padgett, Superintendent, Terri Alcorn, Highway Clerk; Joshua Hughett, Animal Control Deputy; Courtney Hughett, Martin County Journal; Brent Roberts, BF&S and Vickie Wathen: Jim Johns; Tim Kinder, Director, Martin County Alliance; Grant E. Swartzentruber, Attorney; Tim Hunt, HWC; Jill Bond, Partnership, Census; Monty Wolf, Director, Martin County EMA.
President George called the meeting to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 5:30pm. 

The minutes from the regular meeting of March 26, 2019 were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Boyd with a second made by Commissioner Gregory.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  
Claims and Allowances were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Gregory with a second made by Commissioner Boyd.  All were in favor and the motion passed.
Bobbie Abel, Auditor, updated the Commissioners regarding the Community Corrections fiscal year.  Kathy Collins was unable to attend the meeting.  Currently Community Corrections runs on a July through June grant cycle.  Community Corrections Indianapolis has announced a new grant cycle.  An amended budget will be implemented for the remainder of 2019.  The new grant cycle will run from January through December beginning in 2020.  The County and Community Corrections will be on the same fiscal cycle. 
Tim Kinder, Director, Martin County Alliance, presented Resolution 2019-05 to the Commissioners for approval.  The resolutions allows Martin County to become broadband ready in a joint resolution with the Town of Crane, City of Loogootee, Town of Shoals and Martin County.  Mr. Kinder will be the single point of contact going forward. A motion to approve resolution 2019-05 was made by Commissioner Gregory, seconded by Commissioner Boyd. All were in favor and the motion passed.
Jim Johns, Pike County Citizen, approached the Commissioners about the current ambulance service provided to the county.  Pike County currently pays upwards of 1.4 million dollars for their ambulance service compared to Martin County’s at $212,000.00.  When asked about the quality of service the Commissioners stated they received approximately four complaints per year and generally it was a delayed response time or an issue with the correct address.   

Grant E. Swartzentruber, Attorney, approached the Commissioners about the Vollmer tract and access to the tract via County Road 31.  Attorney Swartzentruber has researched County Road 31 and the last mention of County Road 31 was in 1987 but it is unclear as to which section of the road was being referenced. Swartzentruber stated there was no mention of this road being abandoned. He formally requested a recognition of right of way, where the road would lay and to state the quality of the road. The Commissioners advised they would like the County Attorney, Dave Lett to be involved as he was unable to attend tonight’s meeting.  The matter was tabled until the next Commissioners meeting.

Courtney Hughett, Martin County Humane Society, presented the quarterly report.  They took in 90 dogs and 40 cats.  A discussion followed about the spay and neuter transport and the large rescue operation that transpired this quarter.

Jill Bond, Partnership Specialist, Chicago Reginal Census Center, asked the Commissioners to form a Complete Count Committee.  This Committee would help in getting the word out about the upcoming census in 2020. Training will be provided and the committee will consist of volunteers.  The Commissioners agreed to do so. Ms. Bond will follow up with an email on what to do next.   Ms. Bond also stated that the Census Bureau will be hiring Census Workers.
Monty Wolf, Director, EMA, updated the Commissioners about the aerial truck that was donated to Civil Defense which brings the number of aerial trucks in the County to three.  He stated that Civil Defense has been responding to brush fires. Director Wolf advised that people shouldn’t burn, but if they do to use containers with grates, not to burn on the ground.  He encouraged farmers to contact the Sheriff’s department if they are going to do a controlled burn and to never leave it unattended nor burn at night.

Josh Hughett, Animal Control Officer, gave the Sheriff’s report.  Currently they have 81 inmates with 27 being from Vigo County.

Leo Padgett, Superintendent, Highway Department,  submitted the bi-weekly work schedule.  He advised about equipment currently being repaired and equipment with repairs completed.  Brooks bridge repairs will need to have bids placed.  Commissioner George asked about the condition of West River Road.  Padgett has contacted the DNR about the permit and is still waiting on a response. Superintendent Padgett submitted the Annual Operations Report and the Community Crossings paperwork for signatures.  An attendee asked the Commissioners about Sawmill Road and if they were going to chip and seal or place gravel. He suggested in the long run it may be cost effective to chip and seal.  Commissioners thanked him for his input. 
Brent Roberts, BF&S, advised that it will cost between $400,000.00 and $500,000.00 for joint repairs on Brooks Bridge.  The original rehab didn’t include the connections.  It would cost several million for a new bridge.  He advised that since this bridge was built in 1894 the bridge could potentially lead to the US Army Core of Engineers being involved in the repairs. This bridge is a couple of years away from being closed completely.  
Tim Hunt, HWC Engineers, updated the Commissioners about the Community Crossing Grant awards.  He stated that in 2018 the County was declined because of not enough funding available.  The grant money awarded in March was lower due to inflation being added to costs of repairs. The qualifications for the grants are continually changing. Hunt advised that he will personally be completing the applications moving forward.  Tim Hunt also advised that the ADA requirements for the grants in the future will be reviewed by a new ADA Compliance officer that the state has hired.
Vickie Wathen, advised the Commissioners she was still trying to get information on the concrete work that needs to be done.

Bobbie Abel, Auditor, presented documentation for the closing of the Workforce Development grant through SIDC that needed signatures. She gave the Commissioners quotes for the Prosecutors office security which was tabled until further information could be provided about current security.  A motion to approve two separate FMLA leave requests for two individual employees was made by Commissioner Gregory, seconded by Commissioner Boyd. All were in favor and the motion passed. An invoice for utilities was submitted by the Martin County Recycle Center for the climate controlled storage area used by the County. A motion to pay the invoice in the amount of $776.70 for 2018 was made by Commissioner Gregory, seconded by Commissioner Boyd. All were in favor and the motion passed. Auditor Abel presented a contract for Unemployment Tracker a company that processes unemployment claims.  This was historically a free service provided through the workman’s comp insurance which will no longer be free.  The cost is $20.00 per claim and $150 per court appearance.  A motion was made to approve Unemployment Tracker to continue to process the County’s unemployment claims by Commissioner Gregory, seconded by Commissioner Boyd.  All were in favor and the motion passed. Auditor Abel also presented a proposal to possibly change a current software provider used by both the Auditor’s office and the Treasurer’s office.  The Commissioner’s approved Abel to approach the council for funding. 
Commissioner George gave the Veterans service report. Two trips were taken. Thirteen calls received at home and sixteen from the office.  There were seven veterans assisted and five meetings were attended.

Important Dates: 
        Safety Meeting Wednesday, May 8, 2019
        Courthouse closed Friday, April 19, 2019 for Good Friday

        Redevelopment Commission Meeting Tuesday, April 23, 2019

 With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:44 pm with a motion made by Commissioner Gregory and seconded by Commissioner George.  All were in favor and the motion passed.   Next Commissioners Meeting Tuesday, April 23, 2019 @ 5:30 pm.
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